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Scottish Wildlife Trust, Callander Local Group 
including villages from Doune to Killin
Hello and welcome to the 2024 annual newsletter. Our season of talks from October to April was well-attended, peaking just over 40 for the iconic barn owls and red squirrels. The full programme for 2024-5 will be kept up to date on our SWT website page https://scottishwildlifetrust.org.uk/local-group/callander and each talk will be advertised locally and on https://scottishwildlifetrust.org.uk/our-events along with all other Groups’ events. While our group has expressed a preference for ‘live’ meetings, many groups are moving to Zoom. Those talks are recorded and then available on the above SWT website. It is a great opportunity to listen to talks held across Scotland and I would highly recommend having a look. 
At the AGM in April two members joined Committee but Kevin Duffy stood down as Chair. We are grateful for his contributions during 13 years in the role and wish him well for the future. We are still looking for a replacement – could it be you?
Past Events:
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20 July saw us in Ancaster Square, Callander for our annual fund-raising event. A Tombola and plant sales raised £1012 which will be donated to Conservation Projects.
On 27 July Kevin Duffy led a birding walk up Braeleny Road with 10 attendees. – see details in bird report.
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August was the month for several Himalayan Balsam Bashing sessions. A newly spotted large patch in the Callander Woods Holiday Park was demolished on 14th. Sessions on 12th & 18th tackled it along the River Teith downstream of Geisher Road and individuals continue to remove more. After missing a couple of years’ removal it is back with a vengeance! 
Mammals News: Red Squirrels are still being regularly seen across the area with virtually no greys reported. Luckily, no further deaths due to squirrel pox virus have been reported since the isolated case in Dunfermline.
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Beaver signs continue to be spotted along more of the Teith with a video posted on Facebook showing a large adult swimming below the pedestrian bridge in Callander. However, reports of them ‘blocking roads’ in the Trossachs may be a little exaggerated!

Argaty’s beavers continue to change the landscape with channels and dams helping to prevent flooding despite the amount of rain we have seen. They have also found time to increase their population with 4 kits recorded – you can follow them 
on https://www.facebook.com/search/top?q=argaty%20beavers. 
Sadly the increasing population has been accompanied by reports of two road victims locally.
Badgers also suffer on roads, particularly as youngster disperse but a recently found sett locally is good news and may offer an opportunity for a camera trap.
Notable Bird news and sightings, 2023-24:
Our usual annual birding walk up Braeleny was on 27 July with 10 attendees.  This year’s tally was only 19 species vs 31 in 2023 but, being four weeks later, we missed some species that are more active in the spring and early summer like cuckoo and common sandpiper. We did get an excellent view of a juvenile whinchat near the car park.  Other species included linnet, redpoll, grey wagtail, reed bunting, swallow, house martin, sand martin and stonechat.  Raptors seen included the usual buzzard and red kite but no kestrel this year.  

At least two pairs of stonechat also bred at Glen Kendrum near Lochearnhead in 2024 but no ring ousel were seen or heard in Glen Kendrum this year, unknown whether this was just bad luck or a local decline. Kestrel was present in Glen Kendrum throughout the spring and summer where it no doubt bred.  Kestrels appear to have had a good breeding season in our area and a brood of six was recorded and ringed in a nest box at Argaty.  A pair of white-tailed eagles was seen in the Balquhidder area on 29 July, a promising record of a species in the process of colonising our area.  Results of the golden eagle breeding season are not in at the time of writing, but at least one pair in our area has not bred successfully in 2024.  However, an encouraging sign has been an increase in reports of eagles in the Strathyre area in May suggesting a new pair or pairs may be establishing.  Also seen at Strathyre in 2024 was female goshawk on 31 May.

Barn owls appear to have had mixed success this breeding season, with small broods recorded around the Callander area.  A pair in a nest box in a horse shed near Strathyre had two large young on 1 August although one was later predated.

Large bird sightings included a flock of 40 carrion and hooded crows seen in Glen Kendrum on 14 August, 12 being either hooded crows or hybrids of the two.  Nearby in October 2023 a raven roost contained 72 birds.  
Records of waders included a flock of 20 oystercatchers seen at Loch Earn on 28 March.  A pair of lapwing attempted to breed on a farm just north of Strathyre, a new site and probably a result of management of the ground for such species.  The nest failed after the male was predated but hopefully this will now become an annual breeding site for the species.

House sparrow, while common as a species is in serious declines across the UK.  A welcome buck in this trend happened in Strathyre in 2024 with one garden where house sparrows were very scarce increasing to a resident population of 21 individuals by August.  Other small birds noted near Strathyre included a pair each of spotted flycatcher and garden warbler on 15 May and a member in Callander had whitethroat in his garden throughout the winter.
The mute swans in Callander Meadows again had a poor season: the female disappeared after the 4 eggs hatched but dad did manage to raise two cygnets.
Records from SWT members and Central Scotland Raptor Study Group
Amphibians: the Toad Patrol in wasn’t active this year, having seen small and reducing numbers over the last 3 years and few or no road casualties. The weather trends for colder February and March must have an impact but other factors are likely to be involved. The Callander Woodland Group is trying to increase suitable habitat in Coilhallan Wood where there is usually a healthy frog population but with a bad habit of spawning in unreliable drainage ditches.
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Invasives
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In addition to the usual encounters with Himalayan Balsam, several other invasive plants have been reported this year. 

A new invasive species was spotted during a Woodland Group volunteer session in Coilhallan Wood, a cut-leaved bramble, pretty but a rapid spreader. 
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Despite removal of many bags full over the last 2 years, there is a lot of pirri-pirri burr along the main track, possibly spread during recent felling operations. Feel free to remove it and be careful not to spread the sticky Burrs on footwear or dogs!

American skunk cabbage plants have been reported on several sites along the Teith and into the Blackwater. Its big roots are difficult to dig out but as a minimum, removing its flowers will stop it spreading.

Larch disease (phytophthora ramorum) continues to spread rapidly across the Trossachs with extensive felling and loss of tree cover. A large area was felled in Callander’s Coilhallan Wood in late 2023/early 24 and work started in Balquhidder in August. On the positive side, it may lead to an increase in biodiversity following replanting with an emphasis on native broadleaf and conifers. The latest FLS 10-year Land Management Plan for Callander is on https://forestryandland.gov.scot/what-we-do/planning/active/callander. Plans for other areas can be found on the same site.
Insects: Throughout much of the UK the extended cold spring led to a large reduction in many insects with consequent loss of food for early breeding birds. The summer has also been one of the wettest and coolest for many years and moth and butterfly numbers are poor, even the buddleias failed to attract many peacocks and tortoiseshells although cinnabar moth caterpillars seem to have done extremely well on the increasing number of ragwort plants. 
Killin and Strathfillan Nature Notes - Spring and Summer 2024 by John Holland
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Both Beaver and Otter have been regularly seen at the head of Loch Tay throughout the Spring and Summer, with a maximum of seven Beavers and two Otters. Black-throated Divers have been scarce this year with birds seen on only four occasions on Loch Tay between April and August, and three occasions on Loch Lubhair in March and April. There was a maximum count of 54 Curlews on the Killin marshes roost on the 3 March. The exposed sand and mud at the head of Loch Tay attracted a few passage waders including a flock of 16 Black-tailed Godwits on 22 July, a Wood Sandpiper (see photo) from 1 to 17 May, and Sanderlings (1 on 9 May, 2 on 25 May and 5 on 22 July). A flock of 136 Oystercatchers were on the sand bank on 22 July, the highest count I have recorded for this species at the head of Loch Tay. Small numbers of Dunlin (1-5) and Ringed Plover (1-5) were seen feeding on the sand bank from March through to the end of July, with Little Ringed Plovers present from the end of April to the end of July, max of 4 birds on 19 May. Greenshank were seen at the head of Loch Tay from the beginning of April through to the beginning of June, with a maximum of 4 on 29 April. Small numbers of White Wagtail were present on the Loch Tay sand bank from 27 March to 28 May (max of 8 on 27 April). An Arctic Tern was briefly present at the head of Loch Tay on 3 June. A juvenile White-tailed Eagle flew over the islands at the head of Loch Tay on 6 May. A few Goldeneye spent summer on the loch but no youngsters have been seen. A female Red-breasted Merganser with 12 ducklings was seen on 1 July, but by 4 August there appeared to be only 6 ducklings left. The resident Mute Swans managed to raise two cygnets this year; let’s hope they manage to survive over the coming months. 
There were several pairs of Redstart in the old Oak trees at the head of the Loch, but no Wood Warblers this year and only one singing Tree Pipit. 3 singing male Pied Flycatchers were heard in Glen Lochay on 5 May, along with Wood Warbler, Redstart and Tree Pipit. 

Electronic ID Help
For those who are keen to increase their wildlife knowledge and don’t want to carry field guides, there are an increasing number of free Apps available. You may even be able to encourage younger members of your family to take an interest. Here are some that the Committee have found useful, listed without vested interests or recommendations.
Merlin Bird ID, BirdNET, Shroomify Mushroom ID, iRecord Butterflies (Butterfly Trust), PlantNet or Seek for a broad range of species.
Do you have a favourite that you would recommend? Please email us and/or share at meetings.
Email Communication: Only about 50% of our members are signed up to receive emails from SWT. To be put on the list for the information you want to [image: image9.jpg]


receive, eg general SWT information, SWT newsletters and notification of Callander Local Group Events, please sign up by scanning the QR code or email your preferences to scottishwildlifetrust.org.uk/subscribe.
. 
Your feedback on the newsletter and events would be very welcome. Maybe you could lead or organise one? Please give some thought to joining Committee and possibly standing for Chair at the AGM on 10 April 2025.
.
Lesley Hawkins (Secretary)
E: callanderswt@gmail.com
